SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL

Learning for Life Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Thursday 25th November 2004

REPORT FROM THE TEACHER REPRESENTATIVES

This meeting was devoted to consideration of a comprehensive report to councillors by the LEA officers on the performance and outcomes of learning in Suffolk over the past year. For the first time, a Performance Handbook had been produced that provided a wealth of information. These covered Suffolk LEA performance trends over time; comparisons with national information and similar LEAs; performance against LEA targets. The main points were highlighted by LEA Officers in 3 brief presentations prior to discussion by groups of councillors on a carousel basis.

Martin Clark (Head of School Improvement Services) Spoke about the performance of pupils up to the end of Key Stage 3.  
KS1  General trend of improvement. Results just above national average and on a par with mid range statistical neighbours. Writing for boys is a focus.

KS2  Some improvement in English and Maths at Level 4 and above but behind statistical neighbours and Maths 3% below national average. 13% gap between boys’ and girls’ writing at level 4. Key issue to raise standards in all three subjects.

KS3  Significantly above national average in all three subjects. Compares well with similar LEA’s in English and Science. Good improvement in boys’ writing. Maths not improving as fast as statistical neighbours.

Judith Mobbs (14 – 19 Strategy Manager) Spoke about the performance of pupils aged 14 years and over.   

KS4  Positive trends and good improvement. Results significantly above national average and compare well with statistical neighbours. Priority is to develop high quality alternatives to traditional academic GCSE’s for those students who are not motivated by the current curriculum offering.

16+  The participation rate is static with a significant number of students going into employment without further training.

Attainment at 18  [A Level]

Suffolk is not performing well. Although we now hold 6th place in the table of statistical neighbours, we are significantly below the national average.

Progress 16-18  

In a significant number of Suffolk schools and 6th Forms, students do less well than elsewhere in the country.

All these issues are targets for improvement.

Vanessa Harvey-Samuels (SEN Manager) Spoke about pupils in vulnerable groups (young people who are at risk of disadvantage and under- achievement) and inclusion. Of these, 4 groups in particular were highlighted.

Ethnic minorities

A recent thematic inspection made very positive comments about significant improvement and good progress.

Looked after children

This is a variable cohort and it is therefore difficult to track outcomes. However, KS2 results are below the national average whereas KS4 performance compares well with both national and regional averages.

Exclusions

This is an area of concern as exclusions in Suffolk have risen substantially compared with a decline nationally. Boys are 4 times more likely than girls to be excluded and both ethnic minority and looked –after children feature significantly. It is hoped that the recently created Behaviour Support Teams will be instrumental in reducing the numbers. 

Attendance

This is good overall but better in primary schools than in upper and high schools. DfES statistics indicate that attendance is not as good on average as would be expected from a county such as Suffolk.

The meeting then split into smaller discussion groups. Feedback from group discussions indicated that the issues from Committee Members were:

Pupil Achievement

· The Performance Handbook was welcomed

· KS2 performance

· The relative merits of the 2/3 tier structure

· The Handbook should make reference to those schools designated as “excellent”

· The value of Fisher Family Trust data

Vulnerable groups

· The high number of exclusions

· Tackling the causes, both violent behaviour and persistent low level disruption

· Sharing good practice on reducing the number of exclusions

· A multi-agency approach to helping looked-after children and promoting regular attendance

· Monitoring the achievement of white boys from lower socio-economic groups

14-19

· Reasons for comparatively poor progression compared with statistical neighbours

· Is the number of low skill jobs available in Suffolk a factor in the leaving rate at 16?

· The now statutory work-related element of the curriculum was welcomed but can Suffolk businesses support the needs of the schools?

· Is the absence of dedicated 6th Form Colleges in Suffolk a factor?

If you would like further information on any of the issues raised in this meeting, please do not hesitate to contact any of us.

David Barthorpe [Upper/High School Rep.] at Claydon High School [01473 836110]

Alan Draper [Middle School Rep.] at Pakefield Middle School [01502 567217]

Andrew Guite [Primary School Rep.] at Gorseland Primary School [01473 623790]

Jenny Mosesson [Special Education Rep.] at Belstead School [01473 556200]

